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Board of the Commonwealth Health Insurance Connector Authority 

 Minutes 
January 22, 2007 

2:00 p.m. – 4:00 p.m. 
One Ashburton Place 
Boston, MA 02108 

21st Floor Conference Room 
 
Attendees:  Leslie Kirwan, Jon Kingsdale, Rick Lord, Celia Wcislo, Bruce Butler, Dolores Mitchell, 
Charles Joffe-Halpern, Jonathan Gruber, Louis Malzone, Tom Dehner, and Joseph Murphy. 

 
I. Welcome: Secretary Kirwan thanked all those in attendance for accommodating the last 

minute location change. The Secretary expressed her thanks and admiration to the policy 
committee and staff for their hard work. She understood that people were disappointed 
with some of the numbers that were reported on Friday regarding Minimum Creditable 
Coverage, but those numbers did not represent the full story The numbers presented on 
Friday represented the mid range of what plans came in with, not necessarily the most 
affordable options. Some bids were in line with Connector expectations. 
 
The Connector board has decided not to rush a vote on minimum creditable coverage or to 
accept these bids, but rather will work with carriers to come to a more affordable solution. 
Carriers will be able to submit their best and final bids and still meet the March 8th seal of 
approval deadline. Sec. Kirwan asked those with frustrations to be cognizant of the fact 
that the Connector is still in negotiations, so confidentiality is important. One goal of this 
meeting is to provide the carriers with further specific criteria as to what Minimum 
Creditable Coverage should entail.  
 
Mr. Kingsdale announced that comprehensive FAQs were posted on the Connector 
website, the public information unit will open on January 29, and that there are about 
45,000 enrollees in Commonwealth Care as of February 1st. Also, Mr. Kingsdale shared 
two upcoming events with the board; a press event on January 23rd at the Family Health 
Center in Worcester celebrating the expansion of Commonwealth Care to individuals who 
earn up to 300% of the Federal Poverty Level, and an open house at the new Connector 
office space at 100 City Hall Plaza. Sec. Kirwan also introduced Tom Dehner who, as 
acting Medicaid director, is taking Beth Waldman’s seat on the Board. 

 
II. Minimum Creditable Coverage: Mr. Kingsdale reiterated that minimum creditable 

coverage isn’t being endorsed as the best insurance, but rather is the minimum below 



which individuals must pay a tax penalty. In November the Policy Committee 
recommended excluding from minimum creditable coverage fee schedules and annual, 
lifetime, or illness limits. Mr. Kingsdale provided the board some background on the small 
and non-group population in Massachusetts compared to the nation. 

 
Mr. Kingsdale reviewed the recommendations on minimum creditable coverage that arose 
from the January 19 policy committee meeting. The committee recommends that 
minimum creditable coverage be 55- 60% actuarial value of the premier plan, out-of-
pocket maximums be $5,000 for an individual and $10,000 for a family, maximum 
deductibles be $2,000 for an individual and $4,000 for a family, prescription drugs be a 
covered medical service, generic drugs be covered before the deductible, and that there be 
some routine office visits included in the package.  Many of these recommendations came 
from the preferred items in the RFR. Mr. Lord shared his concern that people purchase 
products now that are below this level and do not include prescription drug coverage. He 
felt uncomfortable forcing this population to buy up. Mr. Gruber shared his opinion that 
part of the policy committee’s responsibility was protecting against financial catastrophe 
due to unexpected medical costs and prescription drug coverage is one of those 
protections. Mr. Joffe-Halpern added that if people are mandated to buy insurance they 
shouldn’t be mandated to buy bad insurance. Ms. Mitchell thought that there could be an 
option to cover brand name drugs at a certain percentage instead of covering generics as an 
example of something creative that she would like to see explored in the future.  
 
A discussion ensued surrounding how many preventive office visits to include in 
minimum creditable coverage. Different suggestions included 2 office visits for an 
individual and four for a family or four for an individual and eight for a family. Sec. 
Kirwan proposed a compromise of 3 office visits for an individual and 6 for a family. Mr. 
Malzone seconded the proposal, all approved. Mr. Lord believed the board was being too 
prescriptive. He expressed his desire that the board start with minimum creditable 
coverage on the lower side and then increase if needed. Sec. Kirwan reminded the board 
that this was not a vote on minimum creditable coverage, but guidance to staff in soliciting 
bids for the Seal of Approval. 

 
III. Weber Shandwick Contract: Joan Fallon reviewed with the board the process and 

reasoning behind the selection of Weber Shandwick for marketing and advertising 
assistance. An important factor was the comprehensive campaign approach they took 
towards the Connector. Mr. Gruber expressed his desire that the board and outreach 
committee stay involved in marketing decisions. Mr. Butler requested board updates on the 
deliverable the Connector receives. Ms. Fallon thanked Kevin Counihan for his assistance 
in this process. Ms. Mitchell thanked Ms. Fallon for a very clear and transparent 
presentation and motioned to accept the contract. Mr. Gruber seconded, all approved. Sec. 
Kirwan asked if there was any other business before the board. There being none, the 
meeting was adjourned. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Kerry Connolly 


	Boston, MA  02108 

